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A meeting of the Board of Trustees of the Village of Avon was held in Conference room A and 

B  of Village Hall, 74 Genesee Street, Avon, New York, on December 6, 2021.  

    

Present:           Thomas Freeman, Mayor     

    Tim Batzel, Trustee     

    Mark McKeown, Trustee    

    Patrick McCormick, Trustee (arrived @6:15pm)   

Bill Zhe, Trustee     

 

Staff:   Ken Farrell, Supt. of Public Works 

  Joseph Geer, Chief of Police 

  Chris Quinlan, Treasurer 

  Andy Anderson, Fire Marshal  

  Brian Strozewski, Fire Chief 

   

Visitors: Karen Dewar, LCEMS 

  Bob Gruenfelder, AFD 

  Jim Harrington, Town of Avon Council Member 

  Edward Forsythe, resident 

  Amanda Hoffmann, resident  

 

Per new legislation signed into effect by Governor Hochul, the meeting was made available to 

the public by video/teleconference. However, the Board is currently meeting in person and 

invites the public to do so if comfortable. The Board requests that you wear a mask in the Village 

Hall, regardless of vaccination status, and if you have symptoms or feel sick, to please stay 

home.     

Mayor Freeman called the meeting to order at 6:00 pm and began with the Pledge of Allegiance.  

BLS FIRST RESPONDER APPLICATION: 

Fire Chief Strozewski, along with Firefighter Robert Gruenfelder, and LCEMS Director, Karen 

Dewar, discussed with the Board the BLS First Responder program being worked on by the Fire 

Department. With approval from the Board, Chief Strozewski and Mr. Gruenfelder have been 

working on the application, which has been submitted to NYS for approval to become a first 

responder agency.  

 

Ms. Dewar applauds the Fire Department, and the Board for recognizing the need and taking the 

steps to move forward with this program. Since the Rotary Lion Ambulance closed its doors in 

2019, the Village has depended on the Livingston County ambulance service for emergency 

response. While the County has been working hard to take care of all of the emergency calls, call 

volumes are trending up. During the day there are five ambulances available, and three at night 

that cover calls for the entire county. The County relies on local agencies to “get the process 

started” in order to prevent long response times, which can make a huge difference in the 

prognosis of a patient.  

 

Trustee Batzel expressed his thoughts saying that there is a huge need for this in our community. 

By no means is the Village trying to run an ambulance service. However, there have been at least 
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two instances where Chief Strozewski and the Department have been on scene first, immediate 

measures were taken, and the patient’s life was saved.  He also addressed funding, stating that 

there are grants available, and the use of the ARPA funds, which the Village has not yet decided 

how to use, can all be used to help fund this program. 

 

The Fire Department currently has 2 EMTs, 3 members looking for recertification, and others 

who have expressed interest in running more EMS calls. The County runs many EMT and CFR 

trainings to aid in that effort. The desire of the department would be to run priority 1 and 2 calls 

which are determined through a process by dispatch.  

 

Mayor Freeman requested that he would like to see a plan on how the department would move 

forward with accomplishing their task, a preliminary budget, and equipment needed.  

 

Ms. Dewar thanked the Mayor and Board, and stressed that in patient care, it is incredibly 

important for communities to see their own community members involved and looks forward to 

helping the department and Village implement this program. 

VOUCHERS and MANUAL CHECKS: 

Upon a motion by Trustee McKeown, the following vouchers were approved for payment.  

 

#1-GENERAL FUND $20235.09 

#4–SCHEDULE C $7949.66 

#5-WATER $3001.85 

#6-SEWER $11873.53 

#TA00-TRUST & AGENCY $3994.58 

TOTAL 47054.71 

The motion was seconded by Trustee Zhe and carried by the following vote: 

Thomas Freeman, Mayor  Voting  Yes 

Tim Batzel, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

Patrick McCormick, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

  Mark McKeown, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

   William Zhe, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

DPW UPDATE: 

Supt. Farrell was provided the following update to the Board electronically: 

The crew worked on the following: 

Past 2 Weeks 

1. Leaves 

2. Repaired water leak on Triphammer line 

3. Repaired water leak on North Ave. 

4. Cleaned up after water leak in front of Office 

5. Worked on equipment ready for winter operations 

6. Cleaned up at horse barn 
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7. Put Holiday decorations up 

8. Put bistro lights on triangle at top of hill 5 & 20 

9. Call outs – 1- Salt run and a sewer issue on East Main St. 

Wastewater 

1. Ran Sludge in trailer 

2. Loaded out sludge out of bunker 

3. Helped with leaves and holiday decorations  

Water 

1. Started working on dismantling shed at Pumpstation 

2. Helped with leaves and holiday decorations 

Next 2 Weeks 

1. Finish picking leaves up 

2. Finish getting equipment in winter operations 

3. Brush pickup 

4. 12/8 -Doing walk through at Kraft/Heinz WW treatment facilities with WWTP operators  

 Information  

1. Letter from Resident on Sackett Rd in regard to drainage. (provided for discussion). 

Upon a motion made by Trustee McKeow3n and seconded by Trustee Zhe, the Board reviewed 

and accepted the quote from Snyder Electric for repair work from the concession stand fire in the 

amount of $18,200 which included the cost of materials, labor, and debris removal. The motion 

was carried by the following vote: 

Thomas Freeman, Mayor  Voting  Yes 

Tim Batzel, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

Patrick McCormick, Trustee  Voting  Absent (arrived late) 

  Mark McKeown, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

   William Zhe, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

 

 

 

MRB UPDATE: 

Bill Davis provided the following update electronically as he was unable to attend: 

• WWTP Disinfection Project- completed preliminary engineering report. SEQR complete. 

Waiting for WQIP grant results. Qualified for 0% interest (hardship) Awaiting response 

from DEC re: request for extension to compliance schedule. DEC provided 

concern/comments with proposed UV in PER due to plant performance. Pilot program 

completed using new chemical coagulant with improved results. PER updated and 

approved by DEC. Design has been started and is progressing. 

• Pebble Beach- Pre-con meeting held in November. Shop drawings started by contractor. 

Work to begin in Jan/Feb. 

• 2MG Water Tank Valve Vault Replacement- Working on final design for bidding. 
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TEASURER UPDATE: 

Treasurer Quinlan provided the Board with the following update electronically: 

• 2017 GVBA documents submitted to NYS Dept. of Ag for approval on 10/29, approval 

pending. 

• Working on 2019 and 2021 GVBA grant documents and quotes…2019 project will be 

portable restrooms, and 2021 project will be a gazebo. 

• National Grid streetlight documents to be reviewed and accepted.   

• SHPO comments on our National Register draft have been received by the Landmark 

Society.  The Landmark Society will be making edits with the final to the Village and 

SHPO by the end of Dec.  Final public meeting to held hopefully sometime in Jan.    
• Preparing open air structure RFP for NYMS-TA grant. 

• Continue to work on Jen Talbot’s recommendations 

• The Board needs to determine use(s) of the ARPA funds.   

• Festival planning for 7/9/22 is underway.  Next Walls mural meeting tentatively 

scheduled for the end of January. 

• Park bench recognition events to be planned. 

• Awaiting date/time from Olie Olson for BOCES benches’ recognition event. 

• FEMA Covid supplies reimbursement & NYS Urban Forestry tree reimbursement 

submitted on 12/3/21. 

• Working on Tree City application to the Arbor Day Foundation due by the end of 

December. 

• Working on NYS DEC tree grant progress report. 

• Virtually attending Genesee Valley Trail Town grant webinar on 12/8/21. 

• Town Historian Clara Mulligan is working on a mural flyer that will detail each element, 

that we can place at the mural location. 

• FEMA Assistance to Firefighters grant being worked on by county grant writer Julie 

Barry and Bill Boyd, deadline is 12/17/21. 

• NYS EFC financing application & WIAA application for WWTP disinfection project 

submitted on 11/22/21. 

• S&P ratings report provided on 11/18/21 with comments from Donegan’s office on 

11/29/21. 

• NYS EFC hardship eligibility letter dated 11/24/21 provided. 

• NYS Office of Temporary & Disability Assistance Low Income Household Water 

Assistance Program (LIHWAP) letter dated 11/5/21 provided. 

LETTER OF SERVICES- WWTP 

Provided by Treasurer Quinlan for review and consideration are 2 letters of service from Bernard 

P. Donegan for financial consulting and municipal advisement with the wastewater treatment 

plant projects. 

 

Upon a motion made by Trustee Batzel and seconded by Trustee Zhe, the Board reviewed and 

accepted the letters of service. The motion was carried by the following vote: 

Thomas Freeman, Mayor  Voting  Yes 

Tim Batzel, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

Patrick McCormick, Trustee  Voting  Yes 
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  Mark McKeown, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

   William Zhe, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

Copies can be found attached. 

MINUTES: 

Upon a motion made by Trustee McCormick and seconded by Trustee Zhe, the minutes from the 

November 15, 2021, were approved as submitted. The motion was carried by the following vote: 

Thomas Freeman, Mayor  Voting  Yes 

Tim Batzel, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

Patrick McCormick, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

  Mark McKeown, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

   William Zhe, Trustee   Voting  Yes  

 

CLERK UPDATE: 

Clerk Randall provided the following update to the Board: 

• Avon Chamber minutes provided 

• First Amendment Challenge- Rebecca Budinger-Mulhearn from the Library forwarded a 

guide for a policy to help with allowing/prohibiting the recording of our building/workers 

etc during business hours. Helps establish a protocol if needed. The Board may opt to 

create a policy. 

• Liv. Co. First Impressions project reimbursements for the following: 

1. Rick Doubt-$662.50(signage) 

2. Avon Gun & Hunting Supply-$2070.00(signage) 

• VOA Public Watery Sanitary Survey 2021 letter/report provided for the Boards 

information. 

• For destruction- vouchers dated 2/2015 to 10/2015 to be destroyed. Retention time is 6 

years. 

REGISTRAR/DEPUTY REGISTRAR REAPPOINTMENT: 

Upon a motion made by Trustee Zhe and seconded by Trustee McCormick, Clerk Randall and 

Deputy Clerk Margiotta were reappointed as the Registrar and Deputy Registrar of the Village. 

The motion was carried by the following vote: 

Thomas Freeman, Mayor  Voting  Yes 

Tim Batzel, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

Patrick McCormick, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

  Mark McKeown, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

   William Zhe, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

POLICE UPDATE: 

Chief Geer provided the following report to the Board: 

• Received 8 application/resumes. Planning interviews for December 13th. The full time 

officers will sit in on the first round and will schedule the 2nd interviews after the holiday. 

• Holiday Spectacular went very well. Well attended by the community. 
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• Officer Matt McFadden will be participating in the Shop With A Cop program on 

Saturday December 12th, and shopping with a child at Walmart for the holiday. 

• December 16th – Chief Geer and Officer McFadden will be participating in “Operation 

Light Up” visiting local nursing homes to celebrate the season. 

• Hoping to have a new speed sign in the spring. 

FIRE MARSHAL UPDATE: 

Fire Marshal Anderson provided the following update: 

• 3 fire inspections complete- St. Agnes, Community Manor, Staudinger Apts. 

• Community Manor being repaired. 

• Chimney inspection done at a residence on Clinton Street. 

• Received a foil request for information on Morgan Properties. Tami Snyder, Village 

Accessor, has also requested the info for a court proceeding. Tony Cappello has been 

asked by Fire Marshal Anderson to assist. 

• Spoke with Mayor Freeman about property on Wadsworth Ave. There is a lot of 

furniture, etc in the yard. Fire Marshal Anderson said he will be reaching out to Shanks to 

see what they will take. 

• Provided the Board with the copy of the letter sent to the owners of 52 West Main Street. 

The letter included that the property is uninhabitable and cited the codes in which the 

owner was in violation.  

TRUSTEE UPDATE: 

Mayor Freeman invited the public to speak: 

• Councilman Harrington- would like to get on the agenda to discuss a few items including 

drainage, the Driscoll property, and Coles. He also expressed concern in regard to a 

rumor he heard stating that we could be losing employees. He hopes the Board does 

everything in their power to not let that happen. 

• Mr. Forsythe discussed his concern that people have been using the center lane as a 

passing lane on Route 5 & 20 lately. Chief Geer said that the department has issued 

several tickets for that as of late. Mr. Forsythe also discussed the speed on Prospect 

Street. 

• Amanda Hoffman expressed her gratitude to the Village for all they do for the residents 

and the work being put in to encourage young families to live and raise families here. 

There are more and more things to do, the parks are growing, and events like the Holiday 

Spectacular keep people here.  

EXECUTIVE SESSION: 

Upon a motion made by Trustee McKeown and seconded by Trustee Zhe, the Board entered 

executive session at 7:39pm for the purpose of discussing collective negotiations pursuant to 

civil service law. The motion was carried by the following vote: 

Thomas Freeman, Mayor  Voting  Yes 

Tim Batzel, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

Patrick McCormick, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

  Mark McKeown, Trustee  Voting  Yes 
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   William Zhe, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

 

Upon a motion made by Trustee Zhe and seconded by Trustee McCormick, the Board exited 

executive session at 8:25pm. The motion was carried by the following vote: 

Thomas Freeman, Mayor  Voting  Yes 

Tim Batzel, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

Patrick McCormick, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

  Mark McKeown, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

   William Zhe, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

 

Upon a motion made by Trustee McKeown and seconded by Trustee Zhe, the Board tentatively 

approved the Police Union Contract as negotiated for the next 4 years (2022-2025) The motion 

was carried by the following vote: 

Thomas Freeman, Mayor  Voting  Yes 

Tim Batzel, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

Patrick McCormick, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

  Mark McKeown, Trustee  Voting  Yes 

   William Zhe, Trustee   Voting  Yes 

 

Upon a motion made by Trustee McCormick and seconded by Trustee Batzel the Board 

adjourned at 8:30pm. The motion was carried by a unanimous vote. 

 

Executive session notes were submitted by Trustee McKeown. 

  

Respectfully submitted, 

 

 

Heather Randall 

Village Clerk 
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